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Pronghorn is a quarterly newsletter for the members of AAF.  Letters, comments, news items, articles, pictures and stories are 
all welcome and will be considered for publication.  Address all such items to: 
Len®e Landis, Pronghorn Editor, PO Box 12590, Glendale, AZ 85318, or by email at info@azantelope.org. 
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Welcome to the Fall 2017 Issue of the Pronghorn, the 
quarterly publication of the Arizona Antelope Foun-
dation.  In this issue we have our usual great articles 
on antelope issues, including another wonderful arti-
cle by Glen Dickens who is our Vice President and 
Project Chairman. 
  
 The 2017 Project season has been really 
strong with excellent participation in the first four 
projects.  The last project is down in Bonita, in Unit 
32 in southeast Arizona on September 29th & 30th.  
The results so far over the past two years on the 
Bonita project have been phenomenal, hopefully we 
can continue with the momentum that has been gener-
ated so far. 
 
 In this issue is an article on the drive around 
that AAF did in June and August with AZ Game & 
Fish personnel up in Units 18B and Unit 10.  The pur-
pose of the drive around was for the department to 
show us prospective water catchments for the benefit 
of pronghorn and other species and to discuss the 
costs of such projects.  I want to thank Region 3 for 
reaching out to us and for being so proactive.  I was 
not able to make the drive around in 18B and regret 
not being able to make the 18B trip. I did make the 
Unit 10 trip and I am excited about the future of 
Pronghorn in these Units, with the enthusiasm that I 
saw from department personnel, I havenôt been this 
happy in years! 
 
 Our raffles are ongoing as always, the last 
winner was Steven D. Boatman 
from the great state of Washing-
ton, who won the Swarovski SLC 
15x56 Binoculars, a really great 
prize!!  We are trying to have at 
least one raffle per month, but 
sometimes we donôt quite make it, 
so please check our web site often 
to check on tickets.   
 
I did some digging into our raffle 
sales and it is gratifying to see that 
we have been selling raffle tickets 
to folks from Washington to 
Maine, literally.  It is nice to know 
that conservation concerns donôt 
seem to stop at state boundaries! 
 
  
 

 It looks like we will be participating in the 
Empire Ranch 17th Annual Roundup and Open 
House on Nov. 4th, 2017 from 10 am to 4 pm.   So, if 

you are in southern Arizona and look-
ing for something to do, I believe that 
would be a great time; it is beautiful 
countryside and a great time of year to 
be out and about in southern Arizona.  
Please check them out at empireranch-
foundation.org 
 
 If anyone has any thoughts or 
comments regarding this issue of the 
Pronghorn, please write or email us at 
www.azantelope.org  
  
Sincerely, 
 

Brian R. George  
President     
 ñLIBERTAS AD VAGORòé.       

 FREEDOM TO ROAM  

 

Presidentôs Message 
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Big Lake Pasture Fence Modification(s)  

June 10, 2017   

 

By Glen Dickens AAF VP/Projects/Grants Mgr.  

A second fence project was completed by 35 volunteers east, west and north of Rudd Knoll near Big Lake on 
June 10th in Game Management Unit 1. We modified 2 miles of existing four strand fence in 3 separate locations 
by removing the bottom strand and replacing it with the smooth bottom strand set at 18 inches.   
 
This 2nd project was an integral part of what is known as the Big Lake Pronghorn Initiative lead by the Arizona 
Game and Fish Departmentôs Pinetop Region in partnership with the AAF. It began in 2013 with the collaring of 
8 pronghorn on the high elevation grasslands surrounding the Big Lake summer range at 9,000 feet in elevation. 
The collars permitted daily monitoring and 2 full seasons of pronghorn movement data from summer range 
where they fawn and breed to winter range and back again through 2015. The two key objectives of the collar 
data were to determine seasonal habitat use and to identify potential bottlenecks on their 20-30 mile trek from 
summer range to winter range and back again. The collar data revealed a key corridor utilized by pronghorn to 
seasonally go from summer range near Big Lake to winter range to the north of HW 260. In this narrow corridor 
area pronghorn must traverse forested areas, swim the Little Colorado River, and cross a highway to continue to 
lower elevation winter range to the north and again repeat the pattern in reverse in the spring.  
 
This was the second of 5 planned annual prioritized volunteer summer fence modification projects that will be 
used to remove obstacles in the migration corridor and modify key fences on the Big Lake plains for summering 
pronghorn.  
 
All activities and coordination were supervised by AGFD Program Manager Dave Cagle and District Wildlife 
Manager Jason Capps. Meals were provided on Friday and Saturday nights and Saturday and Sunday mornings 
by Bill and Mary Keebler, thanks! Project photos were taken by Betty Dickens, thanks Betty! 
 
Thanks as well go out to several groups of folks and individuals that contributed to the success of this project;  
-Representing the AAF Board:  Brian George, Joe Bill Pickrell, Connie Taylor, Al Sue, Pat Frawley, Gary 
Boyer and yours truly. 
 -Representing the AGFD: Dave Cagle, Jason Capps and Troy Christensen 
-Representing the Apache Sitgreaves Forest: Shannon Houlette 
 
-Other AAF members and volunteers: Bill/Mary Keebler, Dave Cruce, David/Elizabeth Breeden, Kara 
Jensen, Robert Velasco, Marilyn Harlin, Betty Dickens, Paul Pavlich, Marsha Sue, Johnny Johnson, Ward  
Arntson, Steve Tritz, Wesley Curry, Emma Curry, Bob/Marilyn Hamlin, Debbie Branch, Traves Detras, Rick 
Meyer, Kirk 
Christensen, 
Mike Forzano, 
Becky Lausler & 
Bill McClendon.  
 
Thank you  
everyone for your 
efforts!  
 
Photos by  
Betty Dickens  
Pages 4-5 
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On Monday July 10, 2017 Arizona Game and Fish Department (AGFD) personnel led by Sector Wildlife Manager 
Supervisor Brad Fulk and District Wildlife Manager Brittney Oleson with volunteers from the Arizona Antelope 
Foundation conducted our fifth annual Sonoita Plains pronghorn fawn ñSaturationò survey. This entails stationing 
as many separate observers as possible across all of the occupied pronghorn habitat in a game management unit 
from the crack of dawn until 11AM and observing and classifying all of pronghorn observed and their exact loca-
tions. This time of year is when pronghorn does are at their peak of fawning/nursery herd activity. The usual 
AGFD aerial pronghorn survey is conducted in the month of August statewide so this ground survey is in addition 
to the normal pronghorn survey schedule. 
 
This survey included both game management units 34A and B, east and west of Highway 83 and north of High-
way 82 and 35A/B north south of Highway 82. The population numbers and fawn success results were down from 
2016 with 243 total pronghorn observed and a fawn success of 23% in units 34A/B and just 12% in units 35A/B 
north. Last year this survey counted 316 pronghorn with a fawn success of 56%. This area had just 81 pronghorn 
before we began our multi-faceted SE Arizona Pronghorn Initiative in 2012. So, the minimum population is three 
times what it was in 2012 when just 81 were observed in all four units. 
 
At least two factors likely account for the lower number of fawns, those being lower winter moisture January-
March thus fawn weights are down at their April/May birth leading to early post-parturition death. And two full 
years now without coyote control. This zone is planned to have another three years of ground coyote control be-
ginning in 2019. A positive factor explaining the lower adult numbers observed are directly related to dispersal of 
younger animals from the past two years (167 fawns now yearlings and two-year oldôs were added in 2015/16) 
miles from the previous herds core occupied acreage. In some cases, young pronghorn singles and small groups 
have been observed three, five and eight miles from all points of the compass from what was previously consid-
ered core habitat. This is very positive data. Most of the areas the youth are exploring are suitable pronghorn habi-
tat that has not been occupied since the native and extirpated pronghorn occupied it in the 1920ôs, not small stuff!  
   
In addition to the above population numbers, the AGFD August flight survey for 35A/B South the San Rafael Val-
ley counted an additional 44 animals (with 10 fawns counted for a 45% fawn success in this sub-population) for a 
combined minimum population of 287 pronghorn in all of units 34 and 35 A&B.  
  
 

 

Sonoita Plains July 10th Pronghorn Fawn Saturation Survey  

 Population Numbers adjusting  

 

By Glen Dickens AAF VP/Projects/Grants Mgr.  
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Camp was located at the historic 
Rose Tree Ranch corrals and stone 
bunkhouse near Elgin. Thanks to Bill 
Brake and Al Wilcox, the ranch own-
ers, for hosting us yet again. BBQ 
pork was on the eveningôs dinner 
menu and served by yours truly and 
spouse and resident photographer 
Betty Dickens. 

 
We had a very special ñLegacyò member of the Ari-
zona Game and Fish Department who joined us, that 
being former unit 35 District Wildlife Manager John 
Carr who held that position from 1961 to 1968. John, 
a long time mentor of mine since 1971, was with me 
on the survey and we observed a total of 48 prong-
horn. His comment was ñit was the most animals he 
had ever observed in the unit in one day.ò 
 

John Carr, Brit, Brian, John M. 

 
John is now in his early 80ôs and long retired from a 
very; successful 30-year career with the Arizona 
Game and Fish Department. He resides in Wicken-
burg with his lovely spouse Sally. Thanks John so 
much for joining us and giving us some invaluable 
District wildlife history and your perspective of our 
efforts for the herd.  
 
 

Thanks go to all the following AGFD partners and volunteers who contributed to the success of this survey;  
-Representing the AAF Board/Employees:  Joe Bill Pickrell, Connie Taylor, Al Sue, Brian George, John Millican 
and yours truly. 
-Representing the AGFD: Brad Fulk, Brit Oleson Brian Aragon, Karen Kilma, Ken Pitzlin, Tim Snow and Alex 
Smallwood. 
-Other volunteers included; John Carr, Warren Adams, Mark Adkins, Ron Gerdeg Ken and Kathy Cook, Wayne 
Kaiser, Randy Kertler and Betty Dickens 
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The 2016 annual Arizona Wildlife Trophies book awards were presented at the Arizona Antelope Foundation 
banquet on June 17 at the Embassy Suites in Tempe. 
 
Award recipients honored at the banquet included Austin Brishky, Jerry Clay Jenkins, Robb Gary Evans, Marvin 
Zieser, Larry Thowe, Randy B. Brown, Cameron G. Lickfeldt, Bob Rimsza and Stanley A. Crisher. Robin Wills 
Bechtel and Anton ñSkipò Rimsza received certificates for their entries in the book. 
 
Three special awards were presented. Marvin N Zieser 
received both the Arizona Trophy Heads and Horns and 
the Arizona Big Game award. Quite the accomplishment! 
Starting with the harvest of a Typical Mule Deer in 1985 
and finishing with a Desert Bighorn Sheep in 2016, it 
was a 31 year adventure to earn his Arizona Big Game 
award.  
 
Richard H Humphrey also received an Arizona Big 
Game award. Richard began his journey in acquiring this 
award in 1977 by harvesting a Typical Mule Deer. He 
completed it in 2016 with his Typical Elk.  
 
See the list of awards on page 9.  For more information 
on the awards program, please visit azwildlife.org 
 

A Very Special Thank You to the Banquet Donors! 
 
A celebration takes support, and the Arizona Antelope Foundation is grateful for it. We would like to 

acknowledge those who helped make this annual event a memorable gathering as well as something to 

look forward to and mark on the calendar for next year.  

Action Whitewater Adventures, Al & Marsha Sue, American Precision Target Systems, Andries Van Zyl, 

Mount Carmel Safaris, AZ Wildlife Federation, Canyon Coolers, Christopher Holleman, Connie Taylor, Dave 

& Sue Laird, Don Martin, Eddy Corona, Erin Hickson, George Ford, Gnat Warfare, Glen & Betty Dickens, 

Greg Hughes, Heritage Metal Works, Jim & Deb McCasland, Jim & Tracy Unmacht, Kenetrek, Lighting 

Ridge Cellars, M3 Industries, Millerôs Southwest 

Processing, Outdoorsmanôs, Patrick Swafford, 

Island Point Lodge, PBS Automotive, Pearson 

Taxidermy, Rancho Rossa, Rick Vinncet, 

Firestik Antenna, Rim Country Custom Rods , 

Robert Velasco, Robin & Billie Bechtel, Steve 

Adams, HMI, Tom Boggess III, Vortex, Zulu 

Nyala    

The smile in this photo says it allðthis is why 

you do what you do! You reward the past, cele-

brate the present, and invest in the future. 

Cameron receiving her award for Javelina.  

2016 Recipients of Arizona Wildlife Trophies  

At the  

Arizona Antelope Foundation Banquet  
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As AZwildlife.org points out on their website, Arizonans support wildlife: 

 

 More than 2.1 million Arizona citizens participate in wildlife-related outdoor recreation. 

 One in every five Arizona residents participates in some form of wildlife watching activity. 

 In 2013, there were more wildlife recreation participants in Arizona than the combined 
populations of Alaska, North Dakota and Vermont. 

 Voters passed by an almost 2-to-1 vote the 1990 Heritage Initiative, which helps protect 
Arizonaôs wildlife species and habitats. 

They also point out that Wildlife, in turn, supports Arizona with 21,000 jobs and a $464 million dollar payroll, generates 
$2.4 billion from fishing and hunting in economic benefits, and  $1.4 billion in wildlife-watching. 
 

Clearly, recreation is serious business! 

Pronghorn (80)     
Typical Coues 
Deer (107)    

9/2/16 Austin Brishky 93 1ST  11/25/16 Hannah Mackenzie 122 3/8 1st 

9/30/16 Trenton K. Brooks 84 4/8 HM  12/18/16 David Knights 108 5/8 HM 

8/24/16 Roy C. Byerrum 83 6/8   Non Typical Coues Deer (115)   

9/5/16 Jerry Clay Jenkins 82   10/25/16 Lee M. Comaduran 138 1/8 1st 

8/24/16 Andrew J. Leiendecker 81   10/22/16 Jack Willey 126 HM 

Non Typical Elk 
(365)     

Rocky Mt. Sheep 
(162)    

9/19/16 Joseph Chacon Jr. 412 3/8 1st  11/1/16 Larry Thowe 188 4/8 1st 

Desert Sheep (162)     Turkey (1 12/16)    

12/4/16 Clay Goldman 178 4/8 1st  1/12/16 Warren Adams 1 12/16 1st 

12/16/16 Robb Gary Evans 177 5/8 HM  Bison (100)    

12/3/16 Marvin N. Zieser 173 2/8   4/19/16 Randy B. Brown 125 2/8 1st 

12/1/16 Tim B. Melton 172 2/8   7/15/16 Lyle T. Button 116 6/8 HM 

12/3/16 Hunter Hulburd 171   10/4/16 Jerry Gollihar 109 2/8  

12/11/16 Michael L. Wilson 162 6/8   Black Bear (20)    

Javelina (14)     6/16/16 Bob Rimsza 21 5/16 1st 

1/1/16 Michael Manasseri 14 12/16 1st  6/25/16 Wesley Stark 21 2/16 HM 

1/14/16 Mark D. Sipe 14 6/16 HM  10/1/16 Ron J. Baron 20 3/16  

1/28/17 Cameron G. Lickfeldt 14   Cougar (14)    
     3/11/16 Stanley A. Crisher 14 7/16 1st 

     2/4/16 Hector Rodriguez 14  
         
 Arizona Trophy Heads & Horns       

 Marvin N Zieser        

         

 Arizona Big Game Award       
 Richard H Humphrey        

 James Robert Wendt        

 Marvin N Zieser        
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SONORAn PRONGHORN  

U PDATE  

By Jill Bright AZ Game & Fish  

 August 2017  

 
Captive Breeding:  
 

Cabeza Pen  
The pronghorn in the pen are doing well and beginning to form larger herds.  A yearling doe in south herd has not been 
seen for over a month and is presumed dead.  The pen was irrigated for 19 hours in north and 5 in south this month. 
There was about 1.3 inches of rain over the month and the pen and vicinity is still fairly green.    
  
  

 
  
  

Kofa Pen  
The herd has been generally in 1 or 2 large groups.   They have been seen grazing heavily on native forage mostly near 
the south fence.  Their use of alfalfa has increased by 10% this month compared to last month, and their use of the pel-
lets has increased by 25%.   The pen crew continues to irrigate inside the pen with 80% of the valves run for two hours.   
The pen received 0.26" of rain on the 11th.   
  
  

 
  

NORTH HALF  SOUTH HALF  

Adult Females мл Adult Females ф 

Yearling Females (b 2016) о Yearling Females (b 2016) мл 

Adult Males н Adult Males р 

Yearling Males (b 2016) п Yearling Males (b 2016) мл 

Fawns (b 2017, 8 does, 6 bucks) мп Fawns (b 2017, 9 does, 5 bucks) мп 

    

TOTAL оо ¢h¢![ пу 

Total Pen  ум     

Adult Females ф 
Yearling Females (b 2016) о 
Adult Males н 
Yearling Males (b 2016) м 
Fawns (born 2017, 6F, 4M) мл 
TOTAL нр 
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Wild Pronghorn Cabeza/ORPI/BMGR Herd: Range conditions vary considerably across the range but 
are mostly good in the areas pronghorn are using.  There was some rain this month in some areas of the pronghorn 
range which should help.    
  

Wild Pronghorn Kofa Herd:   Due to widespread rains and the greening up of forage around the pen, we dis-
continued feeding alfalfa outside the pen.  The 20+ pronghorn using the pen area have moved away and are foraging on 
native forage.  There are still several animals in the vicinity of Clancy Tank and several spread through the rest of King 
Valley and YPG.    

  

Wild Pronghorn BMGR East of Highway 85 Herd:  The pronghorn continue to use the same general 
areas.  There was 0.89 inches of rain at the release site and likely more further east; range conditions continue to be 
good.    
  

Water Projects:  AGFD and USFWS personnel laid out 0.5 miles of fire hose and pumped 6,000 gallons of water 
into Knucklehead Tank which was getting dangerously low.  Two days later, 1.3 inches of rain fell in the area and 
filled it completely.   
  
We received an approved EAC for enlarging Point of the Pintas water; that project should occur this fall.  We also have 
two water projects approved on the Cabeza Prieta National Wildlife Refuge. We are still working on NEPA require-
ments for several other water projects on the Air Force Range.  
  

Forage Enhancements:  Irrigation is taking place at Charlie Bell and Lower Well.  Charlie Bell was irrigated 
for approximately 3.25 hours this month and it received 0.9 inches of rain. At least 10 pronghorn are using the site in-
cluding 2 fawns.  Lower Well is responding very well to irrigation and increasing numbers of pronghorn continue to 
use the site. We have discontinued providing supplemental alfalfa at several of the habitat enhancement sites as it has 
either rained in the area, or rained elsewhere and pronghorn have left the drier areas.  At least 13 pronghorn including 
three fawns are still using Knucklehead, and at least 19 including four fawns are using East Release; alfalfa is still be-
ing provided at both these sites.   

  
Other Projects:  Only 1 of the 3 bobcat collars around the Cabeza pen is still working; there was an issue with the 
satellite connectivity. The company will replace the non-working collars and trapping may occur again this winter.  
  
We are working on the details of and permits for the range-wide survey in Sonora, translocating several pronghorn to 
Sonora from the Cabeza pen, and capturing 2 bucks in Sonora to bring to the Cabeza pen for breeding purposes.  
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Government Prairie Fence Modification Project,  

High Volunteer Attendance!  

 

By Glen Dickens, AAF VP and Projects/Grants Manager  

Over 90 volunteers and Arizona Game and Fish and US Forest Service staff were on hand on the morning of August 
12th in Game Management Unit 7 northeast of Flagstaff.  We worked on and modified 3.4 miles of pasture fences in 
three locations on the south side of Government Prairie southwest of Kendrick Mountain on the Kaibab National For-
est. We removed the 2 bottom strands of wire and replaced them with a smooth wire located 18 inches above the 
ground. In addition, seven Friends of Northern Arizona Forests removed a fence surrounding a wildlife catchment. This 
fence project improved an existing pronghorn movement corridor for pronghorn moving from their summer range on 
Government Prairie to winter habitat in the Ida and Babbitt grasslands to the north. Data from currently collared prong-
horn was used to identify key areas for modification. 
 
This effort is in support of the Arizona Game and Fish Departments Pronghorn Connectivity North of Interstate-40  
Project.  This study/project was the topic of previous 2012, 2015, and 2017 articles in the Pronghorn. All volunteer 
work hours and mileage were used as in-kind match for an approved and funded 2017 AAF-AGFD North of I-40 
Pronghorn Corridor Connectivity project. All activities and coordination were supervised by AGFD Project leader Jeff 
Gagnon and his able assistant Scott Sprague and Travis Largent of the Kaibab National Forest. 
 
Meals were provided on Friday and Saturday nights and Saturday and Sunday mornings by Bill and Mary Keebler 
thanks for the wonderful food! Project photos were taken by both Betty Dickens and Richard Ockenfels. Thanks to our 
photographers!! 
 
We also want to thank the 9 individuals and families who joined the AAF and paid their dues during the project. We 
hope to keep you coming back and well informed with our award winning quarterly Pronghorn magazine! 
 
Thanks go out to several groups of folks and individuals that contributed to this successful project.  
-Representing the AAF Board: Connie Taylor, Al Sue, Joe-Bill Pickrell, Gary Boyers, Ken Meadors and yours truly.  
-Representing the Friends of Northern Arizona Forests; Tom Mackin, and others. 
-Representing the AGFD, Jeff Gagnon, Scott Sprague, Troy Christensen, Chad Loberger, and Katie Hansford. 
-Representing the USFS; Cary Thompson, Travis Largent and Roger Joos.  
  
-Other AAF members and volunteers: Betty Dickens, Richard Ockenfels, Bill and Mary Keebler, Dave Laird, Marsha 
Sue, Ray Blanchard,  Sherry Kapaldo,  Johnny Johnson, Cameron Becker, Sue Moeller, Ross/Jan McCollum, Nicholas 
Warner, Robert Velaseco Richard Roller, Tristen Dixon, Cody Gullatt, Ken Salmon, David Downs, Ron Bauman, Bob 
Dyer, Tony DeCon, Jim Hoyn, Andy Brenneman, Ward Arnston, Michael Michelette, Dale Maas, Jason Lopez,  
Franklin Armor, Larry Thowe, Kathy/Earl/Georgia Clemans, Scott/Paul Krieg, Steve/Patty Gilmore, Keith Heimes, 
Dave Whitmire, Jerry Guevin, Kara Jensen, Jamie/Thomas/Alexander/Deana Watkins, Chuck Baughman, Shelby/Ben 
Brose, Charles Mackay, Bradley Ortiz, Cecilia/Jessica Roberts, Chantel Hornjet, Ken/Mikaela Morris, Jason Lopez, 
Todd Trepanier, Alicia/Colin/Maggie/Catie Schwartzmann, Michelle Richman, Jasmine Chainey, John Thomason, 
Michele/Matt/Dante Fetig, Bruce Hendrix, Luann Roberts, Mary DeJong, Ian Harrison and Rebecca Lausch. 
 

     
    Thank you, everyone, for 
        your efforts!  

Article Photos Courtesy of  Betty Dickens p12, 14 
Richard Ockenfels on page 13,  
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